
 

 

12/4/19   Feast of John of Damascus 
 
The Wednesdays of Advent bring to our attention by way 
of the Church’s commemoration of the saints - three very 
interesting individuals - one ancient, John of Damascus 
from the 7th century, and two who were each significant 
figures in the 20th century, Thomas Merton the 
contemplative-activist and Dorothy Day the activist who 
had a deep life of prayer. 
 
It is by random chance that these three end up on our 
plate, so to speak, for our musings this Advent 
Wednesday but as these synchronicities often have 
happen, a lot can be gained by musing on them as a little 
trio of revelation for us, a triptych if you will, in 2019, in 
the early evening of a cold and dark Advent 
Wednesday…. 
 
John of Damascus lived in what is present-day Syria - he 
was a monk, a scholar, a mathematician as renowned as 
Pythagorus, but what he is most remembered for is as a 
defender of icons…  
 
It was a time of great social unrest (is there any time that 
isn’t?) And from a quick review of his life, I learned that he 
lived just a few decades after the death of the Prophet 
Mohammed, and Islam was very influential and making 
great strides in the region - taking over territory, making 
converts, and influencing religious art.  
 



 

 

As we know, Islamic art makes no use of images of the 
human form or of animals and because of that we have 
that civilization to thank for beautiful architecture, 
calligraphy and designs incorporating swirls and 
geometric figures that truly make the heart sing. BUT that 
deep intuition of the transcendence of the Divine was at 
odds with the Christian apprehension of the presence of 
the Divine in all creation, even the human form, and no 
such artistic prohibitions existed in Christian culture.  
 
The Emperor, seeking to squelch turmoil in his Empire, 
declared that all icons should be banned (of course he 
would - his  concern as Emperor was stability, the 
economy…one can hear him thinking to himself, “well, 
what could it hurt…?”) 
 
There ensued the era of the ICONOCLASTS - destroyers 
of icons - and our friend John, a monk in Damascus, 
became a voice for keeping the icons - religious images 
with origins in ancient portrait painting. And why we might 
ask? What was at stake? And what on earth could it have 
to say to us, today, in the West, where those austere-
looking images are not the clear windows into the Divine 
that they were for John in his time? 
 
Today say the word icon and we think first of the little 
image on our computer desk tops or home screens, that, 
when we click on it, takes us to the real thing: a whole site 
or a saved item. It represents that thing AND it takes us to 



 

 

that thing that it represents (not a bad definition for a 
sacrament really.)  
 
A person or thing is said to be “iconic” when he or she or 
it evokes an era or a reality much larger than itself.  
Another “iconic” thing in our modern life might be the flag 
which when we salute it, represents the republic to which 
we pledge ourselves.  
 
But what of these strange and flat, foreign-looking 
pictures decorated with gold and subtle symbols? Why 
did John write so passionately from his monastery in 
Damascus to save them from those - other believers, no 
doubt- who wanted to destroy and abolish them? And 
what does his feast day, here in the first week of Advent, 
say to us about living in expectation, waiting in hope? 
 
To those who so vehemently opposed the making of 
images John wrote passionately of the presence of the 
Divine in all matter, since it was created by God and 
pronounced “good,” and in the Incarnation, revealed to 
be filled with Divine presence. He argued also for the 
dignity of our senses: sight not being less than hearing, 
and art not less than the spoken word, or music.  
 
Ultimately the vehement fight for the right to have pictures 
of Christ, and Mary, and the saints, was a fight to honor 
the presence of the Divine in nature, and in creation, and 
in our human lives and flesh and experience: to claim the 
effects of salvation, the actual presence of God, in messy 



 

 

human lives and in the real world, not just the world of 
theological ideas or precise formulations. They are 
windows into the Divine light, which in turn affirms that 
actual lives of matter: birth, growth, uncertainty, highs and 
lows, decline and death are also windows into the Divine 
and portals of light. John of Damascus and others like 
him for more than a century fought for the right to see 
God in paint on wood, in flesh and blood.  We believe in a 
God that is not just IDEAS, but a God who lives within all 
creation, and who persists in loving that material creation, 
that STUFF that is our lives and our world. And it was 
worth fighting those who would restrain the impulse to 
depict that glory in the material world. In the words of the 
Gospel of John: “… the word became FLESH, and we 
have seen his glory…” 
 
Which brings us, briefly, to the other two saints 
commemorated, coincidentally, on our Advent 
Wednesdays….from consideration of images such as 
icons, to images of God such as ourselves: 
 
Thomas Merton was a monk but was well-known in the 
world. His autobiography, The Seven Storey Mountain, 
was called one of the most significant nonfiction books of 
the 20th century. Having such a public-facing persona 
can and did complicate the life of a monk committed to 
silence and the interior life. He became  an outspoken 
critic of the war in Vietnam, and a proponent of Buddhist-
Christian dialogue. He died in 1968. 
 



 

 

Dorothy Day was a committed American pacifist, who 
gave up most of her adult life to helping the poor. 'We 
believe in an economy based on human needs,' she said. 
She was a courageous protester against war, whose first 
arrest at the age of 20 was in the struggle for women’s 
suffrage. A convert from Communism to Catholicism 
during the Great Depression, she wrote both books and a 
newspaper column throughout her life, was a mother, a 
peace activist, and a member of a community that she 
founded to serve the poor and marginalized.  
She died in 1980. 
 
We understand that their lives were complex and messy, 
perhaps as much because their life-spans intersected 
with ours, (not having had the time required to fade into a 
muzzy saintliness, or for the details to become 
unrecognizable), as to the voluminous writings they both 
left, attesting to struggles, pain, inconsistencies, and the 
always-unfinished nature of human existence. 
 
Yet we commemorate their lives, these unfinished, messy, 
human images of God, and they pop up during Advent 
when our hearts turn to what is maybe the most true, 
most natural, most human of the church’s seasons: we 
live in expectation, in hope: we wait. This is our condition. 
This is where we are, always, and what a relief it is to just 
say so, celebrate it, let it just be so, the dark outdoors and 
the dimness indoors reflecting our human condition of 
incompleteness, imperfection, and yearning.  
 



 

 

So while John of Damascus defended the rightness of our 
ability to create and have images of Christ [of paint on 
wood], his legacy is still felt today in our freedom to 
commemorate other images, mere flesh and blood, and 
to see the light of divinity through imperfect windows 
such as them. Ideas can be perfect, pleasing to the sense 
of rightness, but not so humans or the work of our hands. 
Not so much. And so we wait with hope. 
 
In the year 58 AD, St Paul wrote to the believers in Rome: 
(and I finish with this,) 
 
22 We know that the whole creation has been groaning as 
in the pains of childbirth right up to the present time. 
23 Not only so, but we ourselves, who have the first fruits 
of the Spirit, groan inwardly as we wait eagerly for our 
adoption as children of the Divine, the redemption of our 
bodies. 24 For in this hope we were saved. 
[Romans 8:22-24] 
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